LIFELONG LEARNING AND LEISURE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
12th February, 2003

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
3.57 p.m.

PRESENT:
Councillor Pennington - in the Chair


Councillors Carson, Cullen, Eglin, Fernandez, Jones, Judge, Smyth, Upton and Witkowski

Reverend Dr. Archer - Co-opted Member

Councillors Daniels and Mann, respectively, Executive Support Member and Lead Member for Education, also attended by invitation

77.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meetings held on 8th January, 2003, were approved as correct records.

78.
DISTRICT AUDIT LOCAL EDUCATION AUTHORITY PROGRESS REVIEW 

(AUDIT 2001/02)

Anne Southworth of District Audit gave a presentation on the District Audit Local Education Authority Progress Review, the main points of which were as follows:-

· Scope and Process of the Review

· Strategic Planning and Local Education Authority Environment

· School Improvement and Raising Achievement

· ICT Development

· School Management and Governing

· SEN Strategy and Support

· Resources and Services to Schools

· Evidence Based on Field Work Between March to June, 2002

· Context 

· Considerable staffing problems in Senior Management Team for the previous three years

· Newly appointed Director of Education and Leisure took up post 25th March, 2002

· New Assistant Director post (Special Educational Needs and Inclusion) appointed in mid-October, 2002

· The importance of recognising difficulties 

· Progress made since District Audit Review

· Key Messages for Each Topic

· The Way Forward

· Findings discussed with Chief Executive and Director of Education and Leisure 

· Action plan agreed in December, 2002

· Local Education Authority had already begun to implement many of the recommendations 

· Issues identified would be followed up but this may be overtaken by the forthcoming OFSTED inspection

The Director of Education and Leisure and Lead Member for Education responded to comments made by Members:-

· a restructure of the Directorate had been undertaken to deal with difficulties which had arisen within the Management Team due to the number of staff vacancies and the long-term sickness of a senior member of staff

· salaries for posts within the Directorate conformed to National Pay Scales

· difficulties had arisen due to the resignation of an Inspector/Advisor for Special Educational Needs and the six vacancies within Education Psychology; however all posts had now been advertised 

· H.M. Government had issued guidelines intended to facilitate the development of schools as self-managing organisations; in accordance with this approach, and after extensive research, the size of most inspection services had been reduced. This and related issues, were being considered as part of the current Best Value Review of the Inspection and Advisory Service

· steps would be taken to ensure the effective operation of the Information and Communications Technology Forum

Members discussed also whether the perceived high workload and level of responsibility might deter potential applicants from becoming school governors.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Anne Southworth, and all those involved in the Review, be thanked for the production of the report.



(2) THAT a further update report be submitted at a future meeting of the Scrutiny Committee, the timing of which to be determined in the light of the date of the forthcoming OFSTED Inspection.

79.
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 2002/03, THIRD QUARTER


OUT-TURN

The Director of Education and Leisure (a) submitted a report containing details of the performance of her Directorate as measured by the statutory performance indicators for the third quarter of 2002/2003, and (b) indicated, that in relation to the Best Value and Performance Indicator for the proportion of pupils in schools maintained by the Authority achieving five or more GCSE’s at grades A-C or

equivalent, discussions had been held to identify how schools and the Local Education Authority could improve.


In response to comments from Members the Director:-

· indicated that, whilst schools were responsible for engaging parents in pupil development, the Family Learning Team within her Directorate also worked with parents to ensure they were aware of the importance of their role in this process

· reported that, in an effort to reduce truancy, publicity exercises had been undertaken (e.g. the use of advertisement hoardings) to stress the need for pupils to attend school

· the LEA provided support and assistance to improve the management skills of headteachers and it was hoped that this would help to address the concerns of the Committee about the percentage of pupils in authority-maintained schools who achieved Level 4 or above in the Key Stage 2 English test

Members discussed also the perception that small improvements in certain areas were becoming progressively more difficult for schools and LEAs.


Councillor Keith Mann expressed concern that the National College for School Leadership did not publicise any of its results and suggested that it would be more appropriate for the results to be externally verified.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Best Value Performance Indicators 2002/03 third quarter out-turn be noted.




(2) THAT the concerns in relation to the lack of publication of the results from the National College for School Leadership be forwarded to the Department for Education and Skills.

80.
PRIMARY SCHOOL PLACES REVIEW

The Director of Education and Leisure circulated a report (a) containing details of the outcome of the first informal consultation process on Primary Review which took place between September and December, 2002, and (b) which proposed more detailed actions based on the consultation responses to reduce surplus places in community and voluntary controlled primary schools in Salford to an acceptable level.


The Director reported on the background and the process carried out during the initial stages of the Review.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report on the Primary School Places Review be considered at the next meeting of the Scrutiny Committee, and that an invitation  be extended to all Members of the Council and the meeting commence at the earlier time of 1.30 p.m.




(2) THAT the changes to admission procedures to secondary schools be also reported at the next meeting of the Scrutiny Committee.

81.
WORKPLAN AND FORWARD PLAN

The Committee considered a Workplan setting out a programme of reports for submission up to June, 2003, and the Forward Plan of key decisions four months commencing on 3rd February, 2003.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Workplan and Forward Plan be noted.




(2) THAT a special meeting of the Scrutiny Committee be arranged to consider the future options for leisure and that all Members of the Scrutiny Committee be consulted on an appropriate date.




(3) THAT  discussions be held to ascertain whether items detailed in the Forward Plan could be extracted to enable Members to concentrate on those key decisions which were relevant to this Scrutiny Committee.

r:\status\working\admin\pmin\llsm120203


